

RESEARCH ARTICLE

Open Access

General practitioners' experience and benefits from patient evaluations

Hanne N Heje*, Peter Vedsted and Frede Olesen

Abstract

Background: It has now for many years been recognised that patient evaluations should be undertaken as an integral part of the complex task of improving the quality of general practice care. Yet little is known about the general practitioners' (GPs') benefit from patient evaluations. Aim 1 was to study the impact on the GPs of a patient evaluation and subsequent feedback of results presented at a plenary session comprising a study guide for the results and group discussions. Aim 2 was to study possible facilitators and barriers to the implementations of the results raised by the patient evaluation process.

Methods: A patient evaluation survey of 597 voluntarily participating GPs was performed by means of the EUROPEP questionnaire. Evaluation results were fed back to the GPs as written reports at a single feedback meeting with group discussions of the results. Between 3 and 17 months after the feedback, the 597 GPs received a questionnaire with items addressing their experience with and perceived benefit from the evaluations.

Results: 79.4% of the GPs responded. 33% of the responding GPs reported that the patient evaluation had raised their attention to the patient perspective on the quality of general practice care. Job satisfaction had improved among 26%, and 21% had developed a more positive attitude to patient evaluations. 77% of the GPs reported having learnt from the evaluation. 54% had made changes to improve practice, 82% would recommend a patient evaluation to a colleague and 75% would do another patient evaluation if invited. 14% of the GPs had become less positive towards patient evaluations, and job satisfaction had decreased among 3%.

Conclusions: We found a significant impact on the GPs regarding satisfaction with the process and attitude towards patient evaluations, GPs' attention to the patients' perspective on care quality and their job satisfaction. Being benchmarked against the average seemed to raise barriers to the concept of patient evaluations and difficulties interpreting the results may have formed a barrier to their implementation which was partly overcome by adding qualitative data to the quantitative results. The GPs' significant willingness to share and discuss the results with others may have served as a facilitator.

Background

Patient evaluations have become an integral part of the quality assessment of health care. By basing the methods for patient evaluations on studies of patients' priorities regarding the quality and by singling out aspects of care that are particularly important from their perspective, patients become a crucial source of information in quality improvement efforts [1,2]. In order for the assessment results to serve as an instrument for improving care the results must be fed back to the care providers in a manner that eases their transposition into concrete

initiatives to support quality improvement efforts in practice. Improvement of general practice care based on such assessment requires that the general practitioner (GP) is motivated for change and is sensitive to patients' opinions. The evaluation process therefore should not raise barriers for using the results, and the feedback should be immediately interpretable by the evaluated GPs [3,4].

The literature in the field of feedback of results from patient evaluations is sparse. Two studies from hospital settings suggest that frequent feedback of survey results followed by regular team discussions alone may lead to improvements in the patients' experience of care [5,6]. Tasa et al. carried out focus group interviews with

The Research Unit and Department of General Practice, University of Aarhus, Aarhus, Denmark



^{*} Correspondence: hh@alm.au.dk

representatives from a hospital setting who had been using patient evaluations and feedback studying barriers towards the implementation of patient assessment results. From this study it was suggested to provide both quantitative and qualitative data and to present feedback in a comprehensible format that allowed identification of care aspects in need of improvement. The study also suggested an organisational strategy for the feedback and implementation of results [7]. In their qualitative interview study and literature review from 2005 also Davies and Cleary concluded that implementation of patient survey results in a hospital setting required a supportive organisation [8].

In 2007 Evans et al published a review of patient survey instruments designed for general practice and found that results from the applications of six of these validated instruments had been used to produce individual written feedback reports to the evaluated GPs [9]. The impact of feeding back results was studied for two of them: the CEP [10] and the IPQ [11]. Greco et al. found no measurable effect of patient feedback on the interpersonal skills of GPs [12] but a positive effect on that of GP registrars [13] when using the IPQ. In a Dutch patient evaluation study using the CEP with written feedback of individual and aggregated results together with non-individualised suggestions for improvements, the GPs found the results difficult to use and the feedback had no effect on the subsequent patient evaluations. Only 24% of evaluated GPs found patient evaluation surveys useful and it was suggested to combine feedback with small group education [14,15]. Among the survey instruments for which the impact of feeding back results to the care providers has not been studied is the widely used EUROPEP instrument [16,17].

Remembering the results of the study by Tasa et al. [7] it seems reasonable to suggest that providing written feedback of assessment results to the evaluated GPs may not be sufficient to produce improvements. Wensing et al. [14] suggest a combination with small group education but there may be other supportive initiatives to facilitate the GPs' implementation of their evaluation results

On this background the present study had two aims: One was to study the impact on the GPs of a patient evaluation and subsequent feedback of results presented at a plenary session comprising a study guide for the results and group discussions assuming that an experienced benefit from a patient evaluation is the first step towards practice improvement (aim 1). The other was to study possible facilitators and barriers to the implementations of the results raised by the patient evaluation process (aim 2).

Methods

The present study was based on a national patient evaluation project with voluntary participation using an internationally validated questionnaire to measure the patient-experienced quality of general practice care. Written feedback was presented to and discussed with the GPs. The organisation of Danish general practice is outlined in Additional file 1.

Study population

In 2002-4, all 2361 GPs in eleven Danish counties were - county by county - invited to carry out patient evaluations of their practices through participation in a Danish nationwide patient evaluation project, the DanPEP. The invitation was accompanied by written information about the project and an invitation to participate in an informational meeting. A total of 597 GPs (between 16 and 66% of all GPs in the participating counties) entered the study. According to recommendations from earlier studies, we encouraged the GPs to meet with groups of colleagues to follow up on the results of the evaluation [14]. In each county, a GP was selected by the local committee for quality improvement to act as contact person between the GPs and the project secretariat.

The participating GPs from ten counties (n = 482)handed out questionnaires to 100 successive adult patients from the GP's own list seen by the GP in the clinic or at home visits. Reminders were mailed to nonresponding patients. The response rate was 83,4%. Due to a concomitant study of the effect of reminders [18] 117 of the GPs handed out 130 questionnaires, but did not use reminders. Using this method we attained a response rate of 65,7%. Their evaluations were therefore based on approximately the same number of responses as those in the first group. In the last county we carried out another nested study comparing results from a postal survey with the results from the handed out survey, which was why 115 GPs were evaluated through a postal survey 150 patients per GP drawn by the regional health registry from lists of patients who had been consulting the participating GPs. Each questionnaire was disregarding the method of distribution - identified by a serial number connecting it with the relevant participating GP. In this part of the study the response rate was 64,6%.

Patient evaluation

The questionnaire contained the 23 items forming the EUROPEP instrument [16,17] which addresses aspects of the doctor-patient relationship, medical care, information and support, organisation of care and accessibility. Three open-ended questions concluded the questionnaire: "What do you think is good about your

GP?", "What do you think your GP could change or do better?" and "Do you have any other comments?" The study design allowed the patients' anonymous assessment of individual GPs.

Feedback

The GPs received a formal report with their individual evaluation results presented as the percentage of answers in each category. For comparison they also received the average group results, if the GP was a member of a group, and the county average results presented in the same way. In order to allow identification of aspects of care in need of improvement [7], we presented the results at the single item level. The results were not adjusted for the heterogeneity of patient lists or for GP and practice characteristics. For 267 GPs, the feedback also included the patients' written answers to the above-mentioned open-ended questions. In each county all the evaluated GPs were invited to a meeting where the feedback was presented. In counties with many participating GPs we held up to three meetings thus enabling a more intimate environment (still, each GP only attended one meeting). In the first part of each meeting the GPs were guided through the interpretation of the tables and figures contained in the reports. In the second part of each meeting we conducted so-called cafe-sessions with different combinations of GPs thus enabling each GP to share his or her reflections with as many colleagues as possible regarding topics from the evaluations chosen by the project group. By doing so we intended to encourage the GPs' reflection on how to transpose the results into quality improving activities in their daily practice.

The GPs' evaluation of the project

Between 3 and 17 months after the feedback, the GPs received a questionnaire addressing their experience with and perceived benefit from the patient evaluation. The questionnaire included items evaluating the process thus addressing the GPs' attitude towards patient evaluations, their considerations prior to the evaluation, and their experience with the evaluation process and with the feedback. The questionnaire also included items evaluating the outcomes addressing the GPs' activities following the patient evaluation and their experienced benefit from the project. Each questionnaire was identified by a serial number linking it to the result of the GP's evaluation.

Analyses

Differences between groups of GPs were tested using the Chi square test. Whenever analyses included patient evaluation results, we used an average score expressed as a percentage of the maximum possible score and dichotomised according to average.

Ethics

This project fell outside the scope of the Danish rules for ethical approval.

Results

A total of 597 questionnaires were distributed to the GPs and 474 (79.4%) valid responses were returned. Among the 267 GPs whose feedback included the patients' replies to the open-ended questions, 212 (79.4%) GPs responded.

Information

Half of the GPs attended the local informational meeting and more than three quarters felt well-informed about the project (Table 1). A statistically significant majority of those who did not feel well-informed had not attended the meeting (64.7% vs. 35.3%, p = 0.012).

Groups

More than half of the GPs attended the study as part of a group (Table 2) and three quarters of these GPs found group attendance beneficial. 38% of the GPs who did not participate as a group thought that they might have benefited from attending a group.

Feedback

Nearly three quarters of the evaluated GPs attended the feedback meeting (Table 3). More than half of the evaluated GPs found their results difficult to interpret in relation to everyday practice, irrespective of whether they had attended the feedback meeting or not. GPs who also received their patients' replies to the open-ended questions had less difficulty interpreting the results (37.8% vs. 50.2%, p = 0.007). Statistically significantly more GPs who found it unpleasant to receive the evaluation results had attended the feedback meeting (83.6% vs. 16.4%, p = 0.013) and had evaluation results below average (74.6% vs. 25.4%, p < 0.001) compared with GPs who did not perceive the experience as unpleasant. A minority did not discuss the results with anyone.

Benefit

Three quarters of the GPs reported having learnt something from the evaluation that they could apply in their practice (Table 4). All in all, 60.5% had either already carried out or specifically planned changes or other activities, while one third had not done or planned anything and did not consider to. Changes or other activities were most often related to aspects of accessibility, which was the dimension that received the poorest assessment in general. Examples of changes and plans are displayed in Table 5. All changes made by the GPs are displayed in the Additional file 2 "Changes in

Table 1 GPs' assessment of information provided prior to their patient evaluation (n = 474)

	Yes	No	Missing
Did you attend the informational meeting prior to the patient evaluation in your region?	47.9	47.5	4.6
	Agree or mostly agree	Disagree or mostly disagree	Missing
I felt well-informed about the project prior to my patient evaluation	83.3	10.8	2.1

(% of answers)

practice". One fifth of the GPs had made changes and plans regarding interpersonal aspects of care. The propensity to make changes and plans was not associated with the degree to which the GPs felt well-informed prior to the evaluation, with their attending a group or with the way that they had experienced the feedback process. However, the propensity to make changes rose if the evaluation was below average (67.3% vs. 57.8%, p = 0.032), if the GPs had received the patients' replies to the open-ended questions (68.4% vs. 57.0%, p = 0.010) and if they had attended a feedback meeting (66.0% vs. 48.6%, p < 0.001).

More than half of the GPs had benefited as expected or more than expected, mostly in relation to practice service towards the patients and the doctor-patient relationship (Table 4). Around one third of the GPs found that the patient evaluation had changed their view on the patient perspective on quality in practice, irrespective of whether they had received the replies to the open-ended questions or not. Around one quarter of the GPs reported that their job satisfaction had increased, but 3% found that their job satisfaction had declined. An increase in job satisfaction was associated with an evaluation result above average (30.8% vs. 21.7%, p = 0.029) and with not attending a group (22.9% vs. 31.1%, p = 0.048). A decrease in job satisfaction was associated with an evaluation result below average (5.8% vs. 1.2%, p = 0.005), but not with group attendance.

Present attitude

One fifth of the GPs had adopted a more positive attitude towards patient evaluations during the process,

whereas 14.0% had become less positive (Table 6). 82% would or would probably recommend a patient evaluation to a colleague and three quarters would or would probably repeat the evaluation if invited. An evaluation result above average was associated with a more positive attitude towards patient evaluations (25.3% vs. 16.7%, p = 0.023) and with a propensity to recommend an evaluation (91.1% vs. 84.1%, p = 0.024), but not with the willingness to repeat the evaluation.

Discussion

We found a significant impact on the GPs of undergoing a patient evaluation with subsequent feedback as it was set up in the DanPEP study (voluntary informed participation, validated questionnaire, individual written feedback with quantitative as well as qualitative data, a single feedback meeting with group discussions of the results), that is, a majority reported specific benefit regarding certain aspects of practice and that they had learnt from their evaluation. A majority had made changes in practice or had specific plans to do so, and a significant fraction had experienced an increased awareness to the patient perspective on services. The immediate satisfaction with the process was contained in the responses to the questions "Would you recommend a patient evaluation to a colleague?" and "Would you go through another patient evaluation in three years if you had the opportunity?" to which questions 82% and 75% respectively asked "Yes" or "Most likely". Hence the majority had a positive experience. As participation in the project was voluntary one may assume that the attitude towards patient evaluations among the participating GPs was predominantly positive.

Table 2 GPs' assessment of group participation (n = 258) or non-participation (n = 210)

GPs attending a group (% of answers)			
	Yes	No	Missing
Did you benefit from attending a group?	71.3	24.4	5.0
Would you attend a group again if you were given the opportunity to choose?	88.0	6.2	5.8
GPs not attending a group (% of answers)			
	Agree or mostly agree	Disagree or mostly disagree	Missing
I think I may have benefited more from my patient evaluation if I had attended a group	38.1	47.1	14.8
I would attend a group if I were given the opportunity to choose	34.3	50.0	15.7

6.5

9.5

Table 3 GPs' assessment of feedback and how they handled it (n = 474)

The feedback (% of answers)					
	Yes	No	Missing		
Did you attend the feedback-meeting following the patient evaluation in your region?	70.7	29.1	0.2		
	Agree or mostly agree	Disagree or mostly disagree	Missing		
It was unpleasant for me to receive the results of my patient evaluation	14.1	84.4	1.5		
It was difficult to interpret the results of my patient evaluation and to apply the results in my practice	55.3	42.4 2.5			
With whom did you discuss the results of your patient evaluation? To whom did you show your feedback-report? (% of answers, the GPs were allowed to place more than one x)					
	I discussed the results with	I showed my report to			
The group of colleagues with whom I participated in the project	55.5	43.0		43.0	
The colleagues in my practice	71.9	63.7		63.7	
		48.3			
The staff in practice	62.7	48.3			
J , ,	62.7 54.2	48.3 40.5			

On the other hand, we encouraged the participation of all GPs in a clinic which may have led to the participation of a few more reluctant GPs. We found that the project did not change the à priori attitude of two thirds of the GPs (be it positive or reluctant) while one fifth had become more positive during the process. This leaves us with 14% of the GPs having become less positive which may be a first sign that the project may have raised some barriers to the concept and to the implementation of the results.

Others

No one

The next step towards actual implementation of the results would be if the process stimulated a reflection regarding the patients' perspective on the GPs' practice [19]. 77% answered that they had learnt something from the patient evaluation that they could use in their practice. The results do not tell us whether this was good or bad, but having learnt was in any case a result of a reflective process. The GPs' experienced personal benefit was very high as was the benefit regarding the doctorpatient-relationship and practice' service towards the patients. These significant numbers derive from quite vague questions which nevertheless may have been able to detect an impact of the process and the results that may not have been catched and elaborated in the rather sparse and cursory follow up on the results that was offered within the frame of the DanPEP study.

Around one third of the GPs reported that the awareness within their practice organization to a unique patient perspective on care quality had increased. The complementary result - that the awareness had not increased within two thirds of the practices - contrasts

with the above finding of the large proportion of GPs who had learnt from the patient evaluation. In the awareness-questions we asked about the impact on the whole practice staff and hence the contrast may represent a lack of diffusion of the reflections from the GPs and into their organizations (maybe the most significant results were regarding personal qualities). This may be due to a sense of shortness of time for a practice to engage in activities that facilitate the concerted immersion in the matter. It might also have rooted in a reluctance to share the rather personal results with colleagues and staff, which was not supported by our results which indicated an extended willingness to share and discuss the results with others. Throughout the entire process we intended not to point out bad apples but intending to stimulate a process of learning from best practice cases in order to improve practice [20].

12.0

1.3

Both Davies and Reeves [5,6] state that the impact on the subsequent evaluations of patient evaluation with feedback of results to the organisation and team discussions may not only be due to the implementation of the fed back results but also to the intensified awareness of the staff due to repeted evaluations. This illustrates the difficulty of separating the impacts of different elements of the evaluation-feedback-follow up process.

54% of the GPs reported that they had made changes in their practice following the evaluation and 25% had specific plan to do so (of these 25% there was a fraction which had already made changes but still had plans regarding others topics) and a substantial part of these changes involved the whole organization. So somehow a

Changes, activities and plans owing to the patient evaluation (% of answers)					
	Yes		No	Do not know or missing	
Have you learned anything from your patient evaluation that you can apply to your practice?	77.0		11.6	11.4	
	Yes		No	Missing	
Have you <u>made</u> changes or other activities in your practice due to your patient evaluation?	54.2		45.1	0.6	
Have you <u>planned</u> specific changes or other activities in your practice due to your patient evaluation?	25.3		73.2	1.5	
lave you <u>either</u> made changes or other activities in your practice <u>or</u> made specific plans to do so <u>or both?</u>	60.5		39.0	0.4	
Are you still considering what to do due to your patient evaluation?	25.1		73.0	1.9	
Under which heading would you categorise your changes, activities and plans? (% of answers, the GPs were allowed to place more than one x)					
		nges and ctivities	Specific plans		
Doctor-patient relation		21.1		l.2	
Medical care		5.1	4.0		
nformation and support		12.9	5.5		
Organisation of care		15.8	7.6		
Accessibility		36.5	20.0		
Other		4.4	2.3		
How did you benefit from your patient evaluation compared with your expectations? (% of answers)	?				
		more than spected	None or less than expected	Missing	
Professionally		48.5	48.9	2.5	
Regarding the quality of the doctor-patient relation		71.1	25.7	3.2	
Regarding practice service towards the patients		76.8	20.5	2.7	
Personally		70.7	26.4	3.0	
Relation between colleagues		56.3	40.3 3.		
Awareness of patient perspective % of answers)					
	_	e or mostly agree	Disagree or mostly disagree	Missing	
The patient evaluation has increased our awareness in practice that the patients' perspective on quality in general practice may differ from ours		33.3	54.9	11.8	
The patient evaluation has increased the awareness of GPs and practice staff of the quality of our work		32.9 57.0		10.1	
The patient evaluation has increased our readiness for changes in practice		40.1	45.1	14.8	
Job satisfaction % of answers)					
<u>`</u>	Better	Unchanged	Worse	Missing	

collaborative effort must have been made. Still, this may have been the result of a top down decision and does not necessarily imply a collaborative reflective process and hence may not have given rise to the change in mindset of the whole staff that should form the base for future improvements in empathy along with communication and information skills and which may only be measurable by applying another patient evaluation.

Most changes and planned changes were of the accessibility to care which was also the group of aspects of practice that were most often criticized by the patients. Adding to the explanation of the large proportion of changes comprised by accessibility aspects may be that in this field the patients and the practices often shared frustrations and hence the motivation for changes was obvious.

Table 5 Examples of changes and activities caused by the evaluation*

Doctor-patient relation	"I try to listen to the patient in a more open-minded manner" "I try to appear less busy than I feel" "I try to seem more present minded during the consultation" "I try to conduct a more direct and authoritative consultation style" "I passed a one year psychotherapeutic training course"
Medical care	"We plan to do more quality assurance of our procedures" "We have extended the duration of a standard appointment" "I intend to be more focused on my role as the medical expert during the consultation"
Information and support	"I have become more thorough in my information to the patient about examinations and treatment" "I have become more aware of the importance that the patient understand and accept a plan for examination and treatment" "We produced written information and instruction to the patients"
Organisation of care	"We doctors confer more about difficult and shared patients" "We have introduced staff meetings where we discuss our routines and patient cases" "We are in a process of allocating duties and rearranging working hours" "We introduced a more flexible schedule"
Accessibility	"We introduced the possibility to book an appointment, renew a prescription or have an e-mail-consultation via our homepage"** "We allocated an hour a day for consultations without appointment" "We made more appointments possible in our schedule" "We extended the time for telephone consultations" "We tried to be more disciplined when speaking with patients in the telephone in order to solve matters quicker" "We have become better at keeping to the schedule" "We have more incoming telephone lines and more staff to answer the phone"
Other	"We redecorated the waiting room" "We moved to larger premises" "We discussed our results with the colleagues in our CME-group and in our supervision groups"

^{*} A complete tabulation of all the changes made by the GPs following their patient evaluation is displayed in "Additional file 2: Changes in practice"

Less easy to deal with were the patients' comments on the GPs' empathic and communicative skills. Yet, 21% and 13% of changes and plans regarded the doctorpatient-relationship and information-support matters respectively. Listening to the patient increases the probability that the problem in which you engage during the consultation is actually the problem the patient has. Clinician mindfulness in the consultation increases patient safety [21]. A good doctor-patient-relationship increases the patient's compliance with the treatment [22]. These arguments explain why training empathic and communicative skills does not only serve to improve the patient's experience of care but also increases care quality in the professional perspective [19].

A patient evaluation serves as a tool for improving the patient experienced quality of care and should be conducted in a way that does not affect care quality as viewed in other perspectives (the professional, the organizational and the resource perspective) in a negative way - optimally, there could well be a positive carry over to the other perspectives. We were happy to see that 26% of the GPs experienced an increased job satisfaction following the evaluation. That the job satisfaction of 3.2% of the GPs had deteriorated during the project illustrated clearly why the supervised follow up on the results should - at least regarding some of the GPs - not stop with the end of the sole feedback meeting offered in this study. We know from talking with some of these GPs that they felt left in a limbo. Maybe their job satisfaction was suffering anyway, but by engaging in the project they may have expected to receive better guidance and hence - due to the sparse follow up - were left more frustrated than they were before.

Besides studying the impact of the patient evaluation on the GPs (aim 1) we also set out to identify facilitators and barriers to the implementation of the evaluation results (aim 2). Only half of the GPs had attended the

Table 6 GPs' reported attitude to patient evaluations after being evaluated (n = 474)

	More positive	Unchanged	Less positive
My present attitude towards patient evaluations compared with my attitude prior to the evaluation	21.4	64.3	14.0
	Yes	No	I do not know
Would you recommend a patient evaluation to a colleague?	82.3	11.2	6.5
Would you do another patient evaluation in 3 years if you were invited to do so?	75.4	18.8	5.5

^{**}These are services for which the GP-contract offers a fee

informational meeting prior to the project. Still 83% felt well-informed. This may have been due to the distribution of brief written information. Our analysis did not reveal an association between not being well-informed and not having made changes and plans and hence the informational meeting may not have served as a facilitator for changes - nor did lack of information serve as a barrier. Still, feeling well-informed may have influenced the experience of the process which we did not study further.

We encouraged all GPs in a practice to attend the project and we encouraged the attending GPs to form groups with a view to the later reflection on and working with the evaluation results and 54% of the GPs did so. 88% of the group attendees would choose a group again given the choice. Half of the GPs not attending a group were satisfied with their choice. We found no association between attending a group and the propensity to make changes and plans or a deteriorated job satisfaction, but statistically significantly more GPs who did not attend a group experienced an increased job satisfaction. In their study Wensing and Vingerhoets [14] recommend that the feedback is combined with small group education. We tried that but proved no effect on the outcome (changes and plans). This does not prove against the recommendations but may indicate that the significance of attending a group may show at a later point if the implementations activities are carried on beyond the timeframe of the feedback meeting.

71% of the GPs attended the feedback meeting and 14% of the evaluated GPs found it unpleasant to receive the feedback report containing the results. Not surprisingly, the unpleasantness was associated with results below average but, luckily, not with the propensity to make changes. Hence, as we found also an association between below average results and the propensity to make changes and plans the unpleasantness seems not to have neutralized the motivating effect of the below average results. More scathing was the finding that the unpleasantness was also associated with attending the feedback meeting and that attending the feedback meeting did not facilitate the GPs ability to interpret their results. So even though statistically significantly more GPs who had attended the feedback meeting made changes and plans than those who had not attended, it stands clear that the feedback meetings need a thorough redesign in order to meet the needs of especially vulnerable groups of GPs. In addition, we may have overestimated the impact of the feedback meeting on the propensity to make changes and plans as the GPs who had beforehand chosen not to let the evaluation results affect their practice may have stayed away.

For 267 of the 474 evaluated GPs their feedback reports included the patients' replies to the open-ended

questions. These GPs found the results easier to interpret and made statistically significantly more changes and plans. The latter may follow directly of the improved interpretability since some of the patients' comments point directly to clinical processes. The importance of such user centeredness of feedback for facilitating the implementation of the results was pointed out years ago by Tasa et al. in an interview study among all levels of staff in a hospital using patient evaluations for practice improvement [7]. The ultimate user centeredness is represented in the suggestion by Carter et al. to engage patient-practitioner partnership groups in the interpretation of the evaluation results regarding their particular practice [23].

The feedback meetings raised the issue of the lack of a standard for satisfactory patient evaluations. In our information to the GPs we emphasised that an average evaluation score as presented in the feedback reports cannot substitute a lacking standard. The average score is dynamic and changes with the score level of the evaluated GPs. Around half of the GPs will have scores below average - but is that necessarily an evaluation below standard? Still, we found that an evaluation below average made the experience more unpleasant for the GP, made the GP less positive towards patient evaluations, decreased job satisfaction and made the GP less prone to recommending an evaluation to a colleague. So we have to find a way to deal with the GPs' demand for a benchmark still taking into account that we don't have - and probably never will be able to set - an outcome standard for patient evaluations. One may state that the GPs should strive for 100% positive evaluations as the final indication of true individualized patient-centred care but this may not be realistic in real everyday practice and not desirable from a cost benefit point of view as it may be too costly measured in the economic and organizational perspective and compromise the professional perspective on care quality.

Strengths and limitations

This study had a high number of participating GPs and a high response rate to the survey among the evaluated GPs, which yielded high precision and minimised selection bias.

The choice to use the EUROPEP questionnaire was made at an early stage of the DanPEP study and not entirely in order to meet the aims of the present study. Addressing the aspects of clinical practice which have been shown to be of highest relevance to the patients' experience of quality in general practice care [1,2] and being validated in an international [16,17] as well as a national setting [24,25] it served as a sound tool for meeting the quality claims of the participating GPs. We assumed that addressing aspects of practice that were

important for the patients' experience of care quality would enhance the impact of the evaluations. Realising that quantitative data may be difficult to interpret in terms of daily practice we chose to add the open-ended questions in order to facilitate this process. The different methods for distribution of the patient surveys and the different use of reminders had a slight effect on the evaluation results [18,26] but as this effect was the same throughout an entire county and as we did not present results including more counties this did not affect the ranking of the individual GP above or below the county average.

In this study there is a risk of multi significance due to testing several differences between groups. With the Bonferroni criterion [27] a significance level of 0.004 (=0.05/12) should be used to be sure that we do not make type-1-errors. Further, we included only the variables relevant to test the hypotheses made beforehand and thus did not test for all differences regarding all available data. The main purpose of obtaining patients' evaluations was to motivate GPs to introduce changes that would improve the patient-experienced quality of care. To measure the effect of the evaluations, the feedback and the subsequent quality-improving activities, another patient evaluation would therefore, ideally, have to be conducted at a later point of time, and the results compared with those of a control group who had received no feedback of their results. This was done in the study by Vingerhoets showing no effect of feeding back on the evaluation results [15]. Time constraints did not allow such a design in our study. In addition, the results of such a comparison would, however, be difficult to interpret as a change in patient evaluation could reflect both changes in the patients' frames of reference and the actual results of improvement of care [28]. As future changes in patient evaluations will derive from immediate changes in GPs' attitudes and practices, we therefore chose to use those as surrogate outcome

At the outset of this study we were aware that including GPs by invitation was likely to provide us with an à priori forthcoming study population which probably would result in more beneficial evaluation results than if the study had engaged all GPs. Nevertheless, analyses conducted within the framing DanPEP-study showed that the county average evaluation did not increase with the increasing fraction of participating GPs in the included counties. We realised what was also suggested by Wensing and Vingerhoets [14] that praising evaluations may not be as stimulating for a GP as more critical ones and that offering patient evaluation to volunteering GPs may not provide encouragement enough to participate in the project to those GPs who would be the most likely to gain. These facts may have

made the study population (the evaluated GPs) too homogenous for our purpose.

Even though the information and the feedback procedures were the same throughout the two-and-a-half-year study period, the GPs' attitude to patient evaluations may have changed (which is supported by the increasing attendance as the DanPEP study proceeded) and we may have improved our procedures in light of the experience gained. Furthermore, follow-up activities visà-vis the evaluations were carried out to different extents in different counties.

As the questionnaire was received by the GPs three to 17 months after the patient evaluation, their replies may have suffered recall bias to different extents. Still, we found no correlation between the time elapsed since the patient evaluation and the GPs' having learnt from the evaluations and having made changes and plans. We found that GPs attending a feedback meeting made more changes and plans than those who did not, but this may be ascribed to selection bias and does not necessarily reflect a benefit from the meetings.

Finally, evaluation of the effect of a quality improvement project by the project group itself is bound to raise the question whether this has biased the results. Ideally, such an evaluation should be carried out by a third part. From the outset of the DanPEP study this evaluation was agreed on with the stakeholders. Throughout the project there was an open and frank dialogue between the GPs and the project group that left no impression of a pleasingly positive attitude towards the project.

Conclusions

In a set up with voluntary informed participation in a patient evaluation survey using a validated questionnaire, individual written feedback with quantitative as well as qualitative data and a single feedback meeting with group discussions of the results we found a significant impact on the GPs regarding satisfaction with the process and attitude towards patient evaluations, GPs' attention to the patients' perspective on care quality and their job satisfaction which was for one in four improved but for a smaller share had deteriorated. Three in four GPs felt that they had learnt from the evaluation and around 60% had made or planned changes in their practice of assumed benefit to the quality of care. Yet, the impact on the GPs contrasted with the only one in three GPs who reported a raised attention to the patients' perspective on care quality in their entire practice (doctors as well as staff).

Our study pointed out a few facilitators for implementation of the results. Adding qualitative data to the quantitative results showed to improve the interpretability of the fed back results via-à-vis daily practice and

hence increase the propensity to make changes. The significant willingness (maybe even a need) to share and discuss the results demonstrates an openness to a group based implementation process.

The barriers pointed out in this study related to the feedback reports and to the feedback meetings and the implementation process. Being benchmarked against the average seemed to have paralysed some of the GPs with below average results thus preventing them from benefitting from the feedback meeting. In addition this experience seemed to have affected the attitude to patient evaluations negatively. Many GPs found the reports difficult to interpret which was partly overcome by adding the qualitative results. Still the layout may have constituted a hindrance to getting full benefit of the evaluation.

Leaving the evaluated GPs to their own initiative after the feedback meeting may have left some loose ends which were never followed up - not necessarily due to a lack of interest but maybe merely lack a room for reflection. Hence the lack of follow up may have prevented the full benefit regarding attention and attitude together with improving activities and further it may have prevented the GPs who needed it from having the opportunity to change frustration and job dissatisfaction into personal and professional development.

Implications

Following the present study we recommend that following future patient evaluations the feedback to the GPs should contain both quantitative and qualitative results and that it is presented in a way that ascertains its interpretability. Searching for the ideal way to present the evaluation results with an illustrative benchmark that makes sense without being able to provide a relevant standard for the outcome of a patient evaluation will probably also in the future be an ongoing struggle. We still recommend a plenary meeting with comprehensible guidance for the interpretation of the results. It may be sensible to provide the GPs with their results prior to the meeting that initiates the implementation process thus offering a chance to reflect in private. Still, attention should be raised to those in risk of skipping a needed guidance toward improvement and who, in the present set up, are indeed in risk of being left in limbo.

Furthermore, to ensure that the GPs derive maximum benefit from the patient evaluation, they should be offered structured, differentiated and supervised activities over a period of time to follow up on the results relating to particular aspects of the evaluation. Such activities may very well take place in of groups of GPs who would thus benefit from fruitful interaction between colleagues. In our study the GPs expressed a benefit from participating as part of a group which was

not reflected in the outcome of the project. We have reason to believe that the benefit of the groups will show when the process is followed up as described in the above.

As many of the evaluated aspects relate not only to the GPs but indeed also to the practice and staff it is crucial that the impact that the evaluations were shown to have on the GPs is carried through to the entire organisation in order to raise the attention and improve the skills of all the involved professionals. This raises yet another issue if patient evaluations should continue only to be offered to the GPs in a general practice organisation where nurses and other staff members are increasingly engaged in unassisted (yet supervised) consultations.

This study was carried out in a Danish general practice setting. Even though general practice is organised differently in other countries we consider our results and subsequent recommendations widely generalisable to any general practice setting in which patient evaluations are carried out in a quality improvement perspective. Some of the recommendations may be also carried through to a hospital setining.

Additional material

Additional file 1: Danish general practice. A description of the organisation of general practice in the Danish health care organisation.

Additional file 2: Changes in practice. A full tabulation of all changes reported by the responding GPs made following the patient evaluation of their practice.

Abbreviations

GP: general practitioner; CEP: Chronically ill patients Evaluate general Practice; IPQ: Improving Practice Questionnaire; EUROPEP: The European Patients Evaluate General/Family Practice; DanPEP: Danish Patients Evaluate Practice.

Acknowledgements

This study was carried out as part of the national project on patient evaluations, the DanPEP. We wish to thank all the GPs and patients whose evaluation provided this project with valuable data and ms. cand. scient. bibl. Gitte Hove for her competent management of the data and for qualified reflections throughout the process.

Authors' contributions

HH conducted the patient evaluation study. HH, PV and FO elaborated the questionnaire to the evaluated GPs and the study design. HH conducted the following survey. HH made the data analyses. All authors contributed to, read and approved of the final manuscript.

Competing interests

The authors declare that they have no competing interests.

Received: 7 December 2010 Accepted: 31 October 2011 Published: 31 October 2011

References

 Wensing M, Jung HP, Mainz J, Olesen F, Grol R: A systematic review of the literature on patient priorities for general practice care. Part 1: Description of the research domain. Soc Sci Med 1998, 47:1573-1588.

- Jung H, Wensing M, de Wilt A, Olesen F, Grol R: Comparison of patients' preferences and evaluations regarding aspects of general practice care. Fam Pract 2000, 17:236-242.
- 3. Rogers EM: Diffusion of innovations. New York: The Free Press; 1995.
- Lomas J: Diffusion, Dissemination and Implementation: Who Should Do What? Ann N Y Acad Sci 1993, 703:226-235.
- Davies E, Shaller D, Edgman-Levitan S, Safran DG, Oftedahl G, Sakowski J, Cleary PD: Evaluating the use of a modified CAHPS survey to support improvements in the patient-centred care: lessons from a quality improvement collaborative. *Health Expectations* 2008, 11:160-176.
- Reeves R, Seccombe I: Do patient surveys work? The influence of a nationale survey programme on local quality-improvement initiatives. Qual Saf Health Care 2008, 17:437-441.
- Tasa K, Baker GR, Murray M: Using patient feedback for quality improvement. Oual Manaa Health Care 1996, 4:55-67.
- Davies E, Cleary PD: Hearing the patient's voice? Factors affecting the use of patient survey data in quality improvement. Qual Saf Health Care 2005, 14:498-43?
- Evans RG, Edwards A, Evans S, Elwyn B, Elwyn G: Assessing the practising physician using patient surveys: a systematic review of instruments and feedback methods. Family Practice 2007, 24:117-127.
- Wensing M, Grol R, van Weel C, Felling A: Quality assessment by using patients' evaluation of care. Eur J Gen Pract 1998, 4:150-153.
- Greco M, Powell R, Sweeney K: The Improving Practice Questionnaire (IPQ): a practical tool for general practice seeking patient views. Educ Prim Care 2003, 14:440-448.
- Greco M, Cavanagh M, Brownles A, McGovern J: Validation studies of the Doctors' Interpersonal Skills Questionnaire. Educ Gen Pract 1999, 10:256-264.
- Greco M, Brownlea A, McGovern J: Impact of patient feedback on the interpersonal skills of general practice registrars: results of a longitudinal study. Med Educ 2001, 35(8):748-756.
- Wensing M, Vingerhoets E, Grol R: Feedback based on patient evaluations: a tool for quality improvement? Patient Educ Couns 2003, 51:149-153.
- Vingerhoets E, Wensing M, Grol R: Feedback of patients' evaluations of general practice care: a randomised trial. Qual Health Care 2001, 10(4):224-228.
- Grol R, Wensing M, Mainz J, Jung HP, Ferreira P, Hearnshaw H, et al: Patients in Europe evaluate general practice care: an international comparison. Br J Gen Pract 2000, 50:882-887.
- 17. Grol R, Wensing M: Patients evaluate general/family practice. The EUROPEP instrument. *Nijmegen* 2000.
- Heje HN, Vedsted P, Olesen F: A cluster-randomized trial of significance of a reminder procedure in a patient evaluation survey in general practice. Int J Qual Health Care 2006, 18:232-7.
- Mainz J: [Problem identification og quality assessment in health care. Theori, method, results] (thesis, in Danish). Copenhagen: Munksgaard; 1005
- Berwick DM: Continuous improvement as an ideal in health care. N Engl J Med 1989, 320:53-56.
- Sibinga EMS, Wu AW: Clinician mindfulness and patient safety. JAMA 2010, 304:2532-3.
- Ley P: Satisfaction, compliance and communication. Brit J Clin Psychol 1982. 21:241-254.
- Carter M, Greco M, Sweeney K, Neill E, Mitchell A, Stead J, Powell R, Dixon M: Impact of systematic patient feedback on general practices, staff, patients and primary care trusts. Educ Prim Care 2004, 15:30-38.
- Vedsted P, Sokolowski I, Heje HN: Data quality and confimatory factor analyses of the danish EUROPEP questionnaire on patient evaluation of general practice. Scand J Prim Health Care 2008, 26:174-180.
- Vedsted P, Heje HN: Association between patients' recommendations of their GP and their evaluation of the GP. Scand J Prim Health Care 2008, 26:228-234.
- Heje HN: Patient evaluation in general practice. Methodological aspects, influence of patient and GP characteristics and the GPs' experience with the evaluations. Thesis Aarhus; 2006.
- Bland JM, Altman DG: Multiple significance tests: the Bonferroni method. BMJ 1995, 310:170.
- 28. Vuori H: Patient satisfaction–does it matter? Qual Assur Health Care 1991, 3(3):183-189.

Pre-publication history

The pre-publication history for this paper can be accessed here: http://www.biomedcentral.com/1471-2296/12/116/prepub

doi:10.1186/1471-2296-12-116

Cite this article as: Heje *et al.*: General practitioners' experience and benefits from patient evaluations. *BMC Family Practice* 2011 **12**:116.

Submit your next manuscript to BioMed Central and take full advantage of:

- Convenient online submission
- Thorough peer review
- No space constraints or color figure charges
- Immediate publication on acceptance
- Inclusion in PubMed, CAS, Scopus and Google Scholar
- Research which is freely available for redistribution

Submit your manuscript at www.biomedcentral.com/submit

